

# Improving Misdemeanor Enforcement

Strategies for Building Public Safety and Addressing Racial Disparities in New York City

By Josephine Wonsun Hahn, Ram Subramanian, and Tiffany Sanabia MARCH 21, 2024

**ow-level offenses, especially misdemeanors,** constitute a majority of the nation's criminal dockets, including in New York City.<sup>1</sup> A Brennan Center report examining minor offense enforcement trends finds that the city's minor offense system has shrunk since 2010. But enforcement still falls hardest on communities that have high proportions of people of color and experience elevated levels of poverty. Minor offense criminal justice reform has so far not made a dent in the troubling racial disparities in cases across the city.<sup>2</sup>

Brennan Center researchers interviewed police, prosecutors, court officials, city government officials, criminal justice advocacy organizations, community-based service providers, and community leaders — people who contribute to public safety efforts in neighborhoods most impacted by minor offense enforcement — to better understand what may be driving interactions with the city's minor offense criminal justice system and perpetuating racial disparities. Study participants, as well as previous research, point to particular drivers often referred to as social determinants of justice: social disadvantages such as poverty, housing instability, poor mental health, and substance use; poor conditions and a lack of resources in the most impacted communities; and the criminal justice system's persistent inability to address social problems and community needs.<sup>3</sup>

While recent increases in public disorder in New York City may invite simplified punitive responses that expand enforcement, such responses are unlikely to fundamentally change the conditions under which minor offenses including those related to nuisance and disorder grow. No strong empirical evidence exists demonstrating the effectiveness of punitive enforcement in either changing disorderly behavior or reducing crime. In particular, one 2019 meta-analysis contradicts the assumed causal connection between disorder and crime; another finds that aggressive order-maintenance enforcement that targets individual disorderly behaviors does not significantly reduce crime, whereas community and problem-solving approaches do.<sup>4</sup> Such approaches involve people in the community to help identify problems and solutions — and can include non-criminal justice responses, such as referrals to community-based service providers. In any event, a punitive-only approach

also comes at too high a financial and human cost. Minor criminal offenses, most of which do not result in a jail sentence, can cause people to lose their jobs and homes, become unemployable, or be burdened with unpayable fines and fees. These compounding burdens make it even harder for people already struggling to exit the revolving door of the criminal justice system.<sup>5</sup>

Promising strategies already exist in New York City to address root causes of crime and disorder via programs with targeted interventions and resources within communities with high numbers of minor offense cases. These mostly small-scale experiments provide examples of the choices the city can make to help prevent crime while also reducing the cycle of criminal justice system involvement that helps fuel racial disparities. New York City can build on these strategies and programs to both shrink overly punitive responses and address some of the drivers of criminalized behavior in precincts with high caseloads.

Although the programs and practices discussed below are based in New York City, many will be relevant to policymakers across the country. Some cities, counties, and states have adopted similar practices that divert people charged with minor offenses - many of whom face substance use, trauma, and mental health problems — from the justice system. Like New York City, other jurisdictions are looking to community-based strategies for solutions outside the criminal justice system. However, these innovations remain limited in scale and scope. Rules governing eligibility shut too many people out, often focusing on only a narrow slice of the population charged with minor offenses - typically a small subset of youth, people with mental illness, people who use drugs, people arrested and charged for the first time, or people arrested and charged with nonviolent offenses.6 There also may be structural limitations based on geography, funding, or capacity.

To achieve a smaller, more responsive system that better addresses underlying needs and racial disparities, state and local policymakers, with support from nonprofit organizations and private philanthropy, should consider a range of effective strategies that target communities with elevated minor offense enforcement — neighborhoods in New York City that are home to predominantly Black and Latino populations. These starting steps include:

- scaling up successful diversion programs;
- building crisis response systems to address mental health and substance use;
- expanding supportive housing programs; and
- investing in crime-prevention models in which law enforcement, residents, city agencies, and others work together to build public safety and address community needs.

### **Expand Diversion**

Diversion strategies help people avoid the negative consequences of a conviction, an open warrant, or incarceration.<sup>7</sup> They are often used to screen out minimal-risk cases, such as those involving people charged for the first time, but also to treat people whose struggles and circumstances might be better addressed through targeted services, such as treatment for a substance use disorder or mental illness. Generally speaking, if an eligible person complies with certain conditions — for example, avoiding arrest during a set period or completing a community-based program that offers treatment or job or education training — formal charges are dismissed and the record of arrest is sealed. In some jurisdictions, the case may be expunged from the record entirely.<sup>8</sup>

Such strategies can come into play at different phases in the criminal justice process and may be used in lieu of formal arrest, prosecution, and sentencing.<sup>9</sup> They include both informal programs, such as office policies, and formal programs.<sup>10</sup> The diversion strategies that most reduce the inherent harms related to arrest and prosecution typically prevent criminal justice system involvement altogether.<sup>11</sup>

New York City's extensive history of diversion dates back to the 1960s.<sup>12</sup> While diversion programs have reduced the likelihood of conviction, incarceration, or rearrest, most programs remain limited in scale, often due to their narrow eligibility rules and limited geographic range.<sup>13</sup> For example, between February 2018 and January 2021, Project Reset — a program recommended by most interviewees and discussed below — served 2,149 people, less than 1 percent of the minor offense cases filed in New York City in that period.<sup>14</sup>

# Early-Intervention Diversion

People should be diverted from the criminal justice system as early as possible.<sup>15</sup> New York State has several pre-booking or pre-arraignment programs, diversion strategies that do not require formal custodial arrest or the filing of formal charges.<sup>16</sup> These programs mitigate the lasting consequences of the preliminary stages of criminal prosecution — and reduce the number of cases, which the criminal justice system strains to process — while still holding people accountable through immediate interventions that are strictly enforced.

Project Reset in New York City is a promising prearraignment diversion program for low-level and nonviolent offenses that offers community-based programming instead of traditional prosecution. Once participants complete services (e.g., group workshops on social resilience or restorative justice, community service, art making, Narcan training, or counseling), they receive a decline-to-prosecute letter indicating that their records will be sealed.<sup>17</sup> An evaluation of Project Reset, examining the time from the program's 2018 launch until September 2020, found that 98 percent of eligible participants who were successfully contacted agreed to undertake the program, and 96 percent completed services.<sup>18</sup>

Another program, Brooklyn's Project CLEAR (Collaborative Legal Engagement Assistance Response), targets misdemeanor possession of any controlled substance and offers participants clinical and community services after arrest but before their first court appearance. In 2018, 65 percent of eligible people opted in; of these, 85 percent successfully completed the program and did not have to appear in court as a result.<sup>19</sup>

In Queens, the district attorney's office collaborates with the Queens Defenders, one of the borough's public defense offices, and the Rockaway Community Justice Center on an alternative court model for young adults (ages 18 to 24) in Far Rockaway, a community that is geographically isolated and far from the borough's courthouse.<sup>20</sup> With training from the Queens Defenders, community members guide diversion participants through an alternative "trial" process in which their cases are considered before peerand community-led panels, which promotes accountability and restoration. The process also offers mediation, internships, community service opportunities, and job training, in addition to housing, immigration, and food support. Other partners invested in this program are the Queens Public Library and the Rockaway Development and Revitalization Corporation.

As mentioned earlier, while many diversion programs are promising, eligibility criteria — related to age, type of offense, etc. - can limit their impact. Policymakers should make early-intervention diversion strategies more inclusive and accessible to a wider set of people. For example, limiting diversion to individuals with no conviction history fails to recognize that people with a history of charges may benefit far more from the services offered.<sup>21</sup> Relief should be available to people after a case-by-case analysis, rather than withheld through overly broad exclusionary factors. In addition, selection criteria can propagate racial disparities in the criminal justice system.<sup>22</sup> Policymakers must assess any racial disparities in individual programs, as well as the drivers of those disparities, when crafting and adjusting eligibility requirements. They can also reduce inequities by making programs financially accessible and minimizing process costs.

### **Community Courts**

The Center for Justice Innovation, an organization that provides technical assistance and research support to New York's court system, has helped the city set up several problem-solving courts over the last few decades.<sup>23</sup> Problem-solving courts look to the underlying issues that bring people into the court system, often focusing on people with distinct needs — those experiencing substance use disorders, mental illness, homelessness, or post-traumatic stress disorder, young people, and survivors of domestic violence.<sup>24</sup> These courts offer effective community-based interventions, treatment, or services.<sup>25</sup> Critically, they can be a way for people to gain a second chance and avoid the negative consequences of a criminal conviction, since successfully completing a prescribed course of action typically guarantees that charges (if filed) will be vacated or dismissed.

One type of problem-solving court is the community court, exemplified by the Midtown Community Justice Center (MCJC) in Manhattan and the Red Hook Community Justice Center (RHCJC) in Brooklyn. Each serves as a one-stop shop that aims to address underlying issues related to low-level offenses, such as poverty, poor mental health, and substance use, through social service programming and community engagement at the neighborhood level.<sup>26</sup>

Since 1993, the MCJC has encouraged residents to collaborate on developing community service and social service projects in lieu of punitive sentencing for low-level offenses.27 It offers clinical assessments, counseling, case management services, and referrals to other providers for additional support. A study of the MCJC's first 18 months concluded that it had achieved its key objectives to provide justice that was both more expeditious than traditional courts and to encourage enforcement of low-level crime while also encouraging local community members to collaborate on developing community service and social service projects.<sup>28</sup> The MCJC also houses multiple other diversion options, including formal alternative-to-incarceration initiatives, and specialized programs that deal with low-level offenses by targeting different types of needs, including Project Reset, the Misdemeanor Mental Health Court, and the Emerging Youth Court.<sup>29</sup>

RHCJC was established in 2000 as a partnership between New York's court system and community entities including the Center for Court Innovation. A 2013 evaluation found that the RHCJC's procedural justice model reduced recidivism and served as a cost-effective alternative to traditional courts.<sup>30</sup> Procedural justice exists when people feel that authorities — here, a judge and prosecutor — treat them with respect, are neutral, and offer them an opportunity to participate in court proceedings and decisions that affect them.<sup>31</sup> This model increases trust and legitimacy, resulting in greater voluntary compliance in social service mandates. RHCJC handles many types of legal cases, including juvenile and adult low-level criminal offenses, family court conflicts, and housing-related proceedings.<sup>32</sup> In addition, the court extends a range of services to the Red Hook neighborhood, including community service projects (e.g., painting over graffiti, maintaining local parks, and planting trees), conflict resolution alternatives to jail and fines, and substance-use treatment and victim assistance programs.

Only three standalone community courts operate in New York City, and all are limited to cases referred from a confined geographic area.<sup>33</sup> In areas where community courts do exist, the city should expand their remit, especially in precincts with significant low-level enforcement, such as Upper Manhattan and the South Bronx. For example, the RHCJC handles roughly 3,000 misdemeanor cases a year - about 10 percent of the approximately 27,100 misdemeanor arrests in Brooklyn in 2022.34 Given its success, its geographic coverage should be expanded beyond just three of Brooklyn's 23 police precincts. The community court model should also be significantly enlarged in Queens and developed in Staten Island, where none exists. An expansion of the community court model should also focus on increasing the availability of mental health resources for those charged with low-level offenses and relying more heavily on specialized domestic violence court models.35 Taken fully to scale, every neighborhood in the city would be within the catchment of one community court or another.

# Increase Behavioral Health Responses

Participants in the Brennan Center study on minor offense trends pointed to increasingly visible behavioral health problems — mental illness and drug addiction — as critical factors that can heighten the probability of contact with the minor offense system.<sup>36</sup> Mental illness and substance use disorders are highly correlated with criminal justice system involvement.37 In a national survey of incarcerated people, 44 percent reported being told that they had a serious mental illness such as schizophrenia, major depression, or bipolar disorder (compared with approximately 5 percent in the general public who reported serious mental illness in a 2021 population survey).<sup>38</sup> Nationwide, an estimated 65 percent of people in jail have an active substance use disorder.<sup>39</sup> With community-based care for mental health and substance use severely underfunded, the criminal justice system has become the default response for behavioral health issues. Today, jails in New York City, Los Angeles, and Chicago are the largest providers of mental health services nationwide.40

A 2023 study in New York State found that most arrests involving people with serious mental illnesses between 2010 and 2013 were for misdemeanors, and that people with these conditions made up a larger proportion of arrests than did those without them.<sup>41</sup> Further research, likely through a more in-depth study of case files, is necessary to measure whether this finding holds for more recent years — and if so, how such cases are distributed across the city's boroughs and precincts. However, the Brennan Center report on minor offense enforcement trends found that reported mental health in New York City in 2021 was worst in neighborhoods with predominantly Black and Latino populations that also had high concentrations of minor offense cases. These neighborhoods included Mott Haven, Crotona, and Morrisania in the Bronx, East Harlem in Manhattan, and Brownsville and Bushwick in Brooklyn.<sup>42</sup>

Jurisdictions around the country, including New York City, have begun to invest in approaches to address behavioral health outside the criminal justice system — including the 988 suicide and crisis hotline, launched in July 2022.<sup>43</sup> However, efforts remain piecemeal and limited in scale. New York City programs experienced delays in scaling up during the pandemic, and public awareness of available resources for behavioral health responses is not widespread.<sup>44</sup> In 2022, the New York Police Department (NYPD) responded to 84 percent of behavioral health crisis calls.<sup>45</sup>

### System-Based Crisis Response

As mentioned earlier, law enforcement is often the only source of immediate service to people in urgent need.<sup>46</sup> According to one national survey, responding to and transporting people experiencing mental health crises occupies 21 percent of law enforcement staff time.<sup>47</sup> Crisis response systems need to be expanded to provide people suffering from behavioral health emergencies with immediate response by trained mental health teams within minutes (instead of hours, days, or weeks), and access to stabilization, trained mental health professionals, and community-based alternatives within hours (instead of weeks or months).<sup>48</sup> In addition, systems should divert as many calls as possible from 911 to 988 for behavioral health crises.<sup>49</sup> The following programs offer ways to improve behavioral health emergency response:

Crisis intervention training (CIT): In 2015, the NYPD launched CIT, a four-day course teaching police officers to "recognize the signs of mental illness and substance misuse, and better assist people in crisis."<sup>50</sup> In addition, CIT-trained officers offer suicide prevention and brief engagement to facilitate connections to care and referrals to support services. More than 16,000 officers have participated in the program.<sup>51</sup> However, the New York City Office of the Inspector General 2017 report found

that the NYPD has not implemented training beyond the classroom, and information on training is not consistently reported.<sup>52</sup> In addition, according to a 2022 Public Advocate report, 911 dispatchers should be trained in CIT, and 911 technology should be updated so that it can identify cases involving behavioral health crises that require CIT-trained officers and dispatch them to these calls more consistently. To improve this program, all police officers must be regularly trained in crisis response.<sup>53</sup>

- Co-response teams (CRTs): CRTs in New York include two police officers and one behavioral health professional - a social worker, counselor, emergency medical technician, or paramedic - and are available 14 hours a day, seven days a week. Because they include police, CRTs can respond to 911 calls, making them relatively easy to integrate into existing response models. New York City's first CRTs were launched in 2016 as a partnership between the NYPD, the Department of Health, and the Mayor's Office of Community Mental Health. In 2022, the program consisted of 20 police officers and 10 Department of Health and Mental Hygiene professionals who provide pre- and post-crisis services.54 The CRT model has shown promise in de-escalating crises, increasing connections to community-based services, and reducing the pressures on both the healthcare and the criminal justice systems in other jurisdictions.<sup>55</sup> However, according to a 2019 report, the program remains limited in reach in New York City.56 Only about 2,000 people have been helped by CRTs since the program was launched.
- Alternative response teams: Alternative response programs deploy teams of unarmed, non-law enforcement responders, unaccompanied by police, to specified types of crises or calls for service. Responders include trained behavioral health professionals - including social workers, counselors, emergency medical technicians, and paramedics - and peer counselors with direct personal experience with mental health, substance use, or criminal justice system involvement. These teams aim to de-escalate crises and assist in providing access to services for people with behavioral health needs, while avoiding unnecessary arrest or hospitalization.57 A similar alternative model in Eugene, Oregon, called Crisis Assistance Helping Out on the Streets, diverts crisis calls from police to care providers. In 2019, the program had a budget of \$2.1 million and diverted 17 percent of all 911 calls. It saved an estimated \$8.5 million per year between 2014 and 2017.58

In 2020, New York City launched the Behavioral Health Emergency Assistance Response Division (B-HEARD), a behavioral health crisis response team consisting of emergency medical technicians and paramedics from the Fire Department of New York, along with social workers from NYC Health and Hospitals.<sup>59</sup> B-HEARD currently operates seven days a week, 16 hours a day, in an expanding number of neighborhoods.<sup>60</sup> From January to June 2023, B-HEARD responded to 5,095 mental health calls in the pilot area. The program handled about 25 percent of all eligible 911 mental health calls in this period. To meet demand, the alternative response model should be scaled up to operate 24 hours a day.<sup>61</sup>

Mobile crisis teams (MCTs) are another type of alternative response team that consist of trained mental health staff, including clinicians and peer support specialists, who engage clients without police involvement. MCTs are dispatched for behavioral health emergencies experienced by people who are unwilling or unable to accept treatment. New York City MCTs respond to the 988 emergency number from 8 a.m. to 8 p.m., seven days a week, usually within hours. Once on the scene, they de-escalate crises and connect individuals to services. MCTs also conduct follow-ups with individuals to provide ongoing support and referrals.<sup>62</sup> In 2022, there were 19 MCTs citywide, placed in communities with higher behavioral health issues like Harlem and the South Bronx.63 However, the program suffers from limited deployment, given its nonoperating hours, and slow response times.<sup>64</sup>

### Community-Based Behavioral Health Services

As seen in some small but growing efforts, people with behavioral health needs who frequently cycle through the criminal justice system are less likely to be rearrested when their needs are met by treatment, housing, and related services in the community.65 By expanding behavioral health services, including both drop-off and outreach treatment models, New York City can preserve scarce criminal justice resources while prioritizing the health and safety of all New Yorkers, including those returning from incarceration and those who struggle with mental or other behavioral health problems. To help prevent people from cycling in and out of the courts and Rikers Island jails, the Manhattan District Attorney's Office launched a \$9 million initiative in 2022 to pilot community outreach models that will coordinate with local service providers and aim to build trust and relationships with people who are unhoused and may be struggling with behavioral health and related needs.<sup>66</sup> State and local officials should follow suit by also funding and expanding community partnerships to launch more drop-off centers — places that can provide shelter and clinical and other social services or appropriate referrals for people in crisis, - giving law enforcement or other responders an alternative to arrest or incarceration.67

New York City has a number of such programs. Street outreach and drop-in center Community First is a partnership between the MCJC, the Times Square Alliance (a business improvement district organization), Breaking Ground (a housing organization), and Fountain House (a national mental health nonprofit).68 Community First collaborates with individuals and service provider partners to address clients' immediate needs such as food, showers, and laundry and longer-term needs like housing and treatment. In one example, an outdoor drop-in station in Times Square provides necessities, peer support, and referrals. MCJC and Times Square Alliance partners pointed out the program's strengths in engaging toughto-reach populations, including repeat contacts with people who have been living on the street for years.69 From 2021 to 2022, Community First staff engaged 466 individuals and had more than 1,045 interactions with them via street outreach.70

First responders, including police, can also divert eligible people in need to support and connection centers (SCCs) instead of funneling them into the criminal justice system. SCCs are stabilization centers that offer 24/7 housing for up to 10 days, medical and mental health treatment, substance use programs, peer support, and referrals.<sup>71</sup> As of 2022, two SCCs run by social service nonprofits were operating in New York City: an East Harlem facility run by Project Renewal and another in the Bronx run by Samaritan Village. Between April 2021 and September 2022, the East Harlem SCC served 404 people. More than half of them returned to the SCC for continued help with their self-identified goals and needs.<sup>72</sup> In 2022, more than 90 percent of the people served in East Harlem received substance-related services, more than 80 percent received services from trained peer counselors with lived experience, and more than 65 percent received mental health services.73 The SCCs were recommended by participants in the Brennan Center's data study as a program that should be expanded citywide.

Another model is one developed by Fountain House. Since 1948, Fountain House has run clubhouses longer-term community centers for people with severe mental illness - in nearly 40 states. Participants (called members) have access to medical and psychiatric services, education, employment, some temporary supportive housing, and a community of fellow clubhouse members to support them. With 14 clubhouses in New York City, Fountain House and a coalition of nonprofits serve an estimated 5,000 people with severe mental illness (including schizophrenia and major depression).74 Limited research has shown that clubhouse members experience significantly lower rates of hospitalization and incarceration than do others with serious mental illness.75 In early 2023, city officials aimed to triple clubhouse membership to 15,000, but they later modified the goal to an increase of 3,750, supported by approximately \$30 million in state and local funding.<sup>76</sup> In addition, the New York State Senate committed \$9 million to expand Fountain House in the Bronx with a new clubhouse, which will allow it to reach an additional 1,000 people with serious mental illness.<sup>77</sup> State and local officials, along with private donors, should continue to fund and facilitate the creation of more clubhouse locations.

## Improve Supportive Housing

The criminal justice system and homelessness reinforce each other.<sup>78</sup> A 2018 Prison Policy Initiative analysis reported that people who have been incarcerated once are seven times more likely than the general public to experience homelessness, and that people who have been incarcerated more than once are 13 times more likely.<sup>79</sup> Further, Black and Latino people are disproportionately likely to experience housing instability, criminal justice system involvement, and behavioral health issues.<sup>80</sup> People experiencing homelessness are disproportionately cited or arrested for minor offenses like loitering and sleeping in parks.<sup>81</sup> They are also more likely to experience and be criminally penalized for mental health and substance use disorders as a consequence of living in public.<sup>82</sup>

In 2022, more than 72,000 people slept in New York City's main shelter system each night. By June 2023, that number had risen to more than 84,000. Factors include the lack of affordable housing, the influx of people seeking asylum, and ongoing economic consequences from the pandemic, including lost jobs, back rent owed, and the end of Covid-19 eviction protections in 2022.83 In the Brennan Center report on minor offense enforcement trends, interviewees described frustrations with rising visible homelessness and with "solutions" that over-rely on police and shelters. Multiple Harlem experts in that study said that unhoused people in their community refuse to go to shelters because they consider them dangerous and know when and where to avoid police patrols. A wide range of people Brennan Center researchers spoke to - including law enforcement - affirmed that housing is an effective way to decrease criminal justice system involvement.84 Housing promotes overall stability (financial, mental, physical), improves connections to services, reduces recidivism, and ends institutional cycling among jails, hospitals, and shelters.<sup>85</sup>

Supportive housing offers an affordable place to live with on-site mental health, substance use, and related services.<sup>86</sup> Growing research shows that it decreases criminal justice system involvement and jail time and reduces homelessness.<sup>87</sup> Yet too few people benefit. In New York City, not enough supportive housing placements exist to meet demand, and there are high administrative and policy barriers and restrictive requirements, particularly for people experiencing housing instability and especially those with criminal justice system involvement.<sup>88</sup>

New York City should increase the number of supportive housing placements for this population.<sup>89</sup> For example, the city can improve and expand its Justice-Impacted Supportive Housing (JISH) and Just Home programs, which provide housing for individuals cycling through the criminal justice system who are experiencing homelessness, behavioral health issues, and serious physical health conditions.<sup>90</sup> The city can also help prioritize permanent housing placements for people with behavioral health needs by implementing Housing First, a practice adopted in multiple jurisdictions and championed by the federal government to address housing insecurity nationwide. This harm-reduction approach prioritizes stable housing and meeting treatment and basic needs without requiring people to enter a shelter or participate in other programs or services to qualify for support.<sup>91</sup> Once stably housed, people are better able to take advantage of supportive services like mental and behavioral health care and job training, and goals like recovery from substance use disorders and obtaining education or employment become much more attainable. In New York City, the Street to Housing pilot program, launched in 2022, follows many of these principles (although it does require people to meet certain prerequisites for aid), but it is designed to reach only 80 people.92 Access to housing can also be improved by simplifying the application process and requirements. Overall, these growing but small-scale approaches will need to be tested, adapted, and scaled up dramatically to respond to the growing housing crisis in New York City and nationwide.

# Invest in Crime Prevention

Shrinking the minor offense system requires significant, sustained investments in community-based crimeprevention programs and infrastructure at the neighborhood level — investments that increase support for health, education, economic opportunities, and community engagement. Effective prevention initiatives help reduce the number of people who must navigate the minor offense system while allowing law enforcement, courts, and other agencies to focus resources on real risks to public safety.<sup>93</sup>

One obvious objective for collaborative community safety efforts is decreasing gun violence and other types of conflict through conflict mediation, mental health services, and resources connecting youth to jobs, education, and social supports.<sup>94</sup> In New York City, the majority of gun violence offenses occur in the same communities that have higher levels of minor offense enforcement and struggle with concentrated poverty, racial residential segregation, and poorer reported mental health. These neighborhoods include East Harlem in Manhattan, Brownsville and East New York in Brooklyn, and Mott Haven and Grand Concourse in the Bronx.<sup>95</sup>

## **Coproduction Models** of Public Safety

Coproduction models of public safety, in which residents, law enforcement and government stakeholders, and local nonprofits work together on crime reduction strategies, have gained attention in recent years.<sup>96</sup> They give community members an active role in identifying ways to achieve safety, which can include community-led responses to gun violence (e.g., through supportive services, direct mediation, and conflict resolution) and revitalization of local neighborhoods (e.g., creating urban gardens, cleaning vacant lots and public spaces). The Center for Policing Equity and the Newark Public Safety Collaborative, for example, bring together police and resident leaders to examine disparities in enforcement and find ways to address violence via transparency and accessible data-sharing to drive coordinated solutions across stakeholders.<sup>97</sup>

New York City has launched several initiatives that follow this model.98 The Mayor's Office to Prevent Gun Violence, which coordinates the city's various gun safety initiatives, has invested \$35 million to promote preventive services across the city.99 Its Crisis Management System (CMS) is led and staffed by individuals from impacted communities, including formerly incarcerated people. New York City's CMS is the largest network of violence intervention providers in the nation. It adopts a Cure Violence approach, deploying credible messengers trained peers and community members, including formerly incarcerated people - who mediate conflicts before they escalate.<sup>100</sup> Staff also connect impacted youth to a year-round employment program; school conflict resolution; and legal, educational, and mental health services. A 2017 evaluation of two Cure Violence programs in New York City found that gun violence rates, shooting injuries, and victimizations decreased in participating areas.<sup>101</sup> Gun-related injuries declined by 50 percent in East New York, and victimizations in the South Bronx fell by 63 percent after the programs were implemented.<sup>102</sup>

Participants in the Brennan Center's study on minor offense enforcement trends affirmed the effectiveness of one program that follows this approach: Save Our Streets (S.O.S.) in the South Bronx, which coordinates with law enforcement to reduce arrests.<sup>103</sup> S.O.S. offers mentorship and therapy, youth groups, and community leadership opportunities to people under age 24. The small, intensive wraparound program helps participants fulfill court mandates, complete mental health or substance-related treatment, and engage in community service, including building gardens and hosting local events that foster connections across generations (e.g., block parties and cookouts).<sup>104</sup> Brennan Center interviewees recommended that S.O.S. raise its age cap to 29, consistent with research about emerging adulthood, and reiterated the need for more such programs across the city.<sup>105</sup> State and local officials should consider expanding and tailoring this approach to other communities.

### Improved Infrastructure

New York City should also improve the built environment and physical spaces of neighborhoods with concentrated minor offense enforcement.<sup>106</sup> Building and maintaining urban gardens, cleaning up vacant lots, and repairing old and abandoned buildings, for example, have been shown to reduce crime, particularly low-level offenses like drug use and possession, especially in low-income communities.<sup>107</sup>

Along these lines, the Mayor's Action Plan for Neighborhood Safety (MAP) works in 15 public housing developments, bringing together residents and government agencies to improve safety and well-being.<sup>108</sup> Launched in 2014, MAP helps maintain spaces, fosters trust among neighbors, and coordinates youth leadership councils.<sup>109</sup>

MAP's NeighborhoodStat program connects residents; nonprofits including the Center for Justice Innovation, Jacob A. Riis Settlement, and Southside United HDFC-Los Sures; and city agency representatives, including the NYPD, the Parks Department, the Department of Aging, the New York City Housing Authority (NYCHA), and the Department of Sanitation, to identify and address public safety and quality-of-life issues.<sup>110</sup> Public housing residents determine how to use small participatory grants. Community infrastructure improvements like urban gardens have enhanced shared physical spaces and residents' sense of safety. In East Harlem's Wagner Houses, residents voted to upgrade a nearby basketball court and to redesign an underused space in the development. The area is now called the "Green Space" and hosts events like health fairs and local celebrations.111

A 2020 study found that MAP yielded a 15.4 percent decline in misdemeanors involving physical harm to persons (such as misdemeanor assault) from 2010 to 2019 in the 17 participating public housing developments, compared to a 2.2 percent decline in NYCHA housing without MAP.<sup>112</sup> City and state officials should promote and expand this initiative.

1 Low-level offenses, also called minor offenses, consist of misdemeanors, violations, and infractions. In most jurisdictions, misdemeanor refers to offenses that are less serious than felonies; generally, any crime with a maximum penalty of a year or less of incarceration is considered a misdemeanor. In New York, a misdemeanor is defined as any crime with a possible jail sentence of 364 days or less. New York has two classes of misdemeanors, class A and B, and a category of unclassified misdemeanors. See, e.g., Brian Ostrom, Criminal Case Management Basics: Data Elements, Performance Measures, and Data Presentation Strategies, National Center for State Courts, August 2020, 23, https://www. ncsc.org/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0012/53220/Criminal-Case-Management-Basics.pdf; and N.Y. Penal Law § 70.15. Violation is defined differently across jurisdictions. In New York, a violation means a noncriminal offense, other than a traffic infraction, for which the maximum term of imprisonment cannot exceed 15 days. See N.Y. Penal Law § 70.15. In New York, an infraction refers to a traffic infraction as defined in the vehicle and traffic law. See N.Y. Veh. & Traf. Law § 155.

2 Josephine Wonsun Hahn, Ram Subramanian, and Tiffany Sanabia, *Misdemeanor Enforcement Trends in New York City,* 2016–2022, Brennan Center for Justice, March 2024, <u>https://www. brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/misdemeanor-</u> enforcement-trends-new-york-city-2016-2022.

**3** Ruth McCausland and Eileen Baldry, "Who Does Australia Lock Up? The Social Determinants of Justice," *International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy* 12, no. 3 (2023): 37–58, <u>https://</u> <u>www.crimejusticejournal.com/article/view/2504/1351</u>; Graham Fox and Mohy-Dean Tabbara, *Rethinking Criminal Justice in Canada*, Institute for Research on Public Policy, October 2018, 13, <u>https://irpp. org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/Rethinking-Criminal-Justice-in-Canada.pdf</u>; and Gregg Caruso, *Public Health and Safety: The Social Determinants of Health and Criminal Behavior* (Burnley, UK: Researchers Links Books, 2017), <u>https://core.ac.uk/download/</u> <u>pdf/131215565.pdf</u>.

**4** Daniel T. O'Brien, Chelsea Farrell, and Brandon C. Welsh, "Looking Through Broken Windows: The Impact of Neighborhood Disorder on Aggression and Fear of Crime Is an Artifact of Research Design," *Annual Review of Criminology* 2 (2019): 53–71, <u>https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/10.1146/annurev-criminol-011518-024638</u>; and Anthony Braga, Brandon C. Welsh, and Cory Schnell, "Disorder Policing to Reduce Crime: A Systematic Review," *Campbell Systematic Reviews* 15, no. 3 (September 2019): 2, 10–12, <u>https://</u>onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/cl2.1050.

**5** See, e.g., Alexi Jones and Wendy Sawyer, "Arrest, Release, Repeat: How Police and Jails Are Misused to Respond to Social Problems," Prison Policy Initiative, August 2019, <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/</u> <u>reports/repeatarrests.html</u>.

**6** Ronald F. Wright and Kay L. Levine, "Models of Prosecutor-Led Diversion Programs in the United States and Beyond," *Annual Review of Criminology* **4** (2021): 338–41, <u>https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/pdf/10.1146/annurev-criminol-061020-022236</u>.

**7** These strategies may stem from informal programs like office policies or formal ones codified by the court, and they can come into play at different phases in the criminal justice process. Some operate pre-arrest while others may occur at any time up to and even past conviction. Generally speaking, if an eligible person complies with certain conditions — for example, avoiding rearrest for a set period, or completing a community-based program such as mental or behavioral health treatment, job training, or education — the formal charges against them (if any) are dismissed and the record of arrest is sealed. In some jurisdictions, the case may be expunged from the record entirely. See Akhi Johnson and Mustafa

Ali-Smith, *Diversion Programs, Explained*, Vera Institute of Justice, 2022, <u>https://www.vera.org/inline-downloads/diversion-programs-explained.pdf</u>.

8 Vera Institute of Justice, "What Is Diversion?," June 21, 2016, https://www.vera.org/the-human-toll-of-jail-2016/judging-withoutjail/what-is-diversion; and Center for Justice Innovation, "Project Reset," accessed July 10, 2023, https://www.innovatingjustice.org/ programs/project-reset/more-info.

**9** Leah Wang and Katie Rose Quandt, "Building Exits Off the Highway to Mass Incarceration: Diversion Programs Explained," Prison Policy Initiative, July 20, 2021, <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/</u> <u>reports/diversion.html</u>; and Center for Health and Justice at TASC, *No Entry: A National Survey of Criminal Justice Diversion Programs and Initiatives*, December 2013, 1–3, <u>https://web04.tasc.org/</u> <u>tascblog/Images/documents/Publications/CHJ%20Diversion%20</u> <u>Report\_web.pdf</u>.

**10** Michael Acampora, *Rethinking Law Enforcement Responses to Guns and Gun Violence*, National Network for Safe Communities at John Jay College, June 2020, 5–7, <u>https://nnscommunities.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Gun-violence-discretion-white-paper\_final-1.pdf</u>; and King County, "Law Enforcement Assisted Diversion (LEAD)," accessed January 31, 2024, <u>https://kingcounty.gov/en/legacy/depts/community-human-services/mental-health-substance-abuse/diversion-reentry-services/lead</u>.

11 Wang and Quandt, "Building Exits."

**12** Judith A. Greene and Vincent Schiraldi, "Better by Half: The New York City Story of Winning Large-Scale Decarceration While Increasing Public Safety," *Federal Sentencing Reporter* 29, no. 1 (2016): 22–38, 27, <u>https://www.justicestrategies.org/sites/default/</u> files/publications/BBHFINALGreeneSchiraldipub\_1.pdf.

13 Wang and Quandt, "Building Exits."

**14** Shamena Anwar et al., *A Process and Outcome Evaluation of Project Reset*, RAND Corporation, 2023, <u>https://www.rand.org/</u> <u>content/dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/RRA2400/RRA2473-1/</u> <u>RAND\_RRA2473-1.pdf</u>.

**15** Fair and Just Prosecution, *Promising Practices in Prosecutor-Led Diversion*, 2017, 2, <u>https://fairandjustprosecution.org/wp-content/</u>uploads/2017/09/FJPBrief.Diversion.9.26.pdf.

**16** Center for Justice Innovation, "Diversion," accessed September 22, 2023, <u>https://www.innovatingjustice.org/areas-of-focus/</u> <u>diversion</u>; and New York City Mayor's Office of Criminal Justice, "Alternatives to Incarceration," accessed September 15, 2023, <u>https://criminaljustice.cityofnewyork.us/programs/alternatives-to-incarceration</u>.

**17** Anwar et al., *Evaluation of Project Reset*, 21–23; and Center for Justice Innovation, "Project Reset."

**18** Stephanie Brooks Holliday et al., *An Evaluation of the Implementation of Project Reset: Interim Findings*, RAND Justice Policy Program, March 2022, 22–23, <u>https://cjii.org/wp-content/uploads/Project-Reset-Mid-Evaluation-Report-Final-1.pdf</u>. The study was unfortunately unable to establish definitive conclusions about the program's effectiveness in reducing recidivism. Holliday et al., *Evaluation of the Implementation*, 42–43, 53–54.

**19** Brooklyn District Attorney's Office, "Project Brooklyn CLEAR, Offering Treatment to Individuals Arrested with Small Amounts of Narcotics, Expanded to the Entire Borough of Brooklyn," press release, October 16, 2018, <u>http://brooklynda.org/2018/10/16/</u> project-brooklyn-clear-offering-treatment-to-individuals-arrestedwith-small-amounts-of-narcotics-expanded-to-the-entire-boroughof-brooklyn. **20** Queens District Attorney's Office, "Queens District Attorney Melinda Katz and Queens Defenders Team Up to Offer Local Community Unique Diversion Program Based at the Rockaway Community Justice Center," press release, October 26, 2020, https://queensda.org/queens-district-attorney-melinda-katz-andqueens-defenders-team-up-to-offer-local-community-uniquediversion-program-based-at-the-rockaway-community-justicecenter; and Rockaway Community Justice Center, "About RCJC," accessed July 28, 2023, https://rockawaycjc.org/restorative-justiceprogram.

**21** See, e.g., Center for Court Innovation, "Risk Assessment and Pretrial Diversion: Frequently Asked Questions," 2018, <u>https://www.innovatingjustice.org/sites/default/files/media/</u> documents/2018-06/risk\_assessment\_diversion\_faqs.pdf.

22 See, e.g., Becca Cadoff et al., *Lower-Level Enforcement, Racial Disparities, & Alternatives to Arrest: A Review of Research and Practice From 1970 to 2021, Data Collaborative for Justice at John Jay College, February 2023, 4, <u>https://datacollaborativeforjustice.org/</u> wp-content/uploads/2023/02/A2AReport.pdf; and Leah Wang, "Racial Disparities in Diversion: A Research Roundup," Prison Policy Initiative, March 7, 2023, <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/</u> blog/2023/03/07/diversion\_racial\_disparities.* 

**23** Center for Justice Innovation, "Problem-Solving Justice," accessed September 21, 2023, <u>https://www.innovatingjustice.org/areas-of-focus/problem-solving-justice</u>.

24 New York State Unified Court System, "Problem-Solving Courts," accessed September 15, 2023, https://ww2.nycourts.gov/ COURTS/problem\_solving/index.shtml. For young adult courts, see Brad Hoylman-Sigal, "Midtown Community Court Launches Misdemeanor Mental Health Court, Expands Age Eligibility for Specialized Part Aimed at Young Adult, Low-Level Offenders," New York State Senate, press release, March 14, 2022, https://www. nysenate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2022/brad-hoylman-sigal/ midtown-community-court-launches-misdemeanor-mental; Lucian Chalfen, "Midtown Community Court to Further Expand Operations Aimed at Young Adult Offenders," New York State Unified Court System, press release, March 16, 2023, https://www.nycourts.gov/ LegacyPDFS/press/pdfs/PR23\_08.pdf; and Center for Justice Innovation, "Brooklyn Young Adult Court," accessed February 15, 2024, https://www.innovatingjustice.org/programs/brooklynyoung-adult-court

**25** New York State Unified Court System, "Problem-Solving Courts," accessed September 15, 2023, <u>https://ww2.nycourts.gov/COURTS/problem\_solving/index.shtml</u>.

**26** Center for Justice Innovation, "Midtown Community Justice Center," accessed January 29, 2024, <u>https://www.innovatingjustice.org/programs/midtown-community-justice-center</u>; New York State Unified Court System, "Problem-Solving Courts"; and Center for Justice Innovation, "Programs," accessed October 3, 2023, <u>https://www.innovatingjustice.org/programs</u>.

**27** Michele Sviridoff et al., *Dispensing Justice Locally: The Implementation and Effects of the Midtown Community Court*, Center for Court Innovation, 1997, <u>https://www.innovatingjustice.org/sites/</u> default/files/dispensing%20justice%20locallyl.pdf.

28 Sviridoff, "Dispensing Justice Locally," 1.

**29** Midtown Community Justice Center, *Alternatives to Incarceration*, Center for Justice Innovation, 2023, <u>https://www.</u> <u>innovatingjustice.org/sites/default/files/media/document/2023/</u> MCC\_FactSheet\_ATI\_05182023\_0.pdf.

**30** Cynthia G. Lee et al., *A Community Court Grows in Brooklyn: A Comprehensive Evaluation of the Red Hook Community Justice Center*, National Center for State Courts, 2013, 189, <u>https://www.innovatingjustice.org/sites/default/files/documents/RH%20</u> Evaluation%20Final%20Report.pdf.

31 Tom R. Tyler, "Procedural Justice and the Courts," Court Review:

The Journal of the American Judges Association 44, no. 1/2 (2007): 26, 30–31, <u>https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.</u> cgi?article=1254&context=ajacourtreview; and Lee et al., Community Court Grows in Brooklyn, 7–9.

**32** Center for Justice Innovation, "Red Hook Community Justice Center," accessed September 15, 2023, <u>https://www.innovatingjustice.org/programs/red-hook-community-justice-center/more-info.</u>

**33** Specifically, the standalone community courts are in Midtown and Harlem in Manhattan and Red Hook in Brooklyn. New York State Unified Court System, "Community Courts," accessed September 15, 2023, <u>https://ww2.nycourts.gov/courts/problem\_solving/cc/home.shtml</u>.

**34** Brennan Center analysis, New York State Office of Court Administration data (2022). The Red Hook Justice Center's reach is limited to the 72nd, 76th, and 78th Precincts in Brooklyn.

**35** Robert V. Wolf, Liberty Aldrich, and Samantha Moore, *Planning a Domestic Violence Court: The New York State Experience*, Center for Court Innovation, 2004, <u>https://www.innovatingjustice.org/sites/</u>default/files/dvplanningdiary.pdf.

**36** American Medical Association, "What Is Behavioral Health?," August 22, 2022, <u>https://www.ama-assn.org/delivering-care/</u> <u>public-health/what-behavioral-health</u>; and Jones and Sawyer, "Arrest, Release, Repeat."

**37** Angela A. Aidala et al., *Frequent Users Service Enhancement 'FUSE' Initiative: New York City FUSE II Evaluation Report*, Columbia University Mailman School of Public Health, 2013, 1, <u>https://www.csh.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/FUSE-Eval-Report-Final\_Linked.pdf</u>; Dale E. McNiel and Renée L. Binder, "Psychiatric Emergency Service Use and Homelessness, Mental Disorder, and Violence," *Psychiatric Services* 56, no. 6 (2005): 702–3, <u>https://ps.psychiatryonline.org/doi/epdf/10.1176/appi.</u> <u>ps.56.6.699</u>; and Janey Rountree, Nathan Hess, and Austin Lyke, *Health Conditions Among Unsheltered Adults in the U.S.*, California Policy Lab, October 2019, 4–5, <u>https://www.capolicylab.org/</u> <u>wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Health-Conditions-Among-Unsheltered-Adults-in-the-U.S..pdf</u>.

**38** See Jennifer Bronson and Marcus Berzofsky, Indicators of Mental Health Problems Reported by Prisoners and Jail Inmates, 2011–12, Bureau of Justice Statistics, June 2017, <u>https://bjs.ojp.gov/ content/pub/pdf/imhprpji112.pdf;</u> and Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: Results from the 2021 National Survey on Drug Use and Health, Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2022, 40, <u>https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/</u> default/files/reports/rpt39443/2021NSDUHFFRRev010323.pdf.

**39** National Institute on Drug Abuse, "Criminal Justice DrugFacts," June 2020, <u>https://nida.nih.gov/publications/drugfacts/criminal-justice</u>.

**40** Ailsa Chang, "Insane: America's 3 Largest Psychiatric Facilities Are Jails," NPR, April 30, 2018, <u>https://www.kcur.org/2018-04-30/</u> <u>insane-americas-3-largest-psychiatric-facilities-are-jails</u>; and Eric Westervelt and Liz Baker, "America's Mental Health Crisis Hidden Behind Bars," NPR, *Morning Edition*, February 25, 2020, <u>https://www. npr.org/2020/02/25/805469776/americas-mental-health-crisishidden-behind-bars.</u>

**41** Michael Compton et al. "Misdemeanor Charges Among Individuals with Serious Mental Illnesses: A Statewide Analysis of More than Two Million Arrests," *Psychiatric Services* 14, no. 1 (January 2023): 31–32, <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.202000936</u>.

**42** Brennan Center analysis of mental health data by zip code, using data provided by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) as part of the 2021 Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS), a national survey of residents aged 18

or older. Per validated survey guidelines, worse mental health, which includes stress, depression, and problems with emotions, is calculated by the percentage of adults who self-reported 14 days or more (in the past month) when their mental health was not good. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2021 BRFSS Questionnaire, June 8, 2022, 17, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/brfss/</u> <u>guestionnaires/pdf-ques/2021-BRFSS-Questionnaire-</u> <u>119-2022-508.pdf</u>. See also PolicyMap, "Crude Percent of Mental Health Not Good for >= 14 Days Among Adults Aged >= 18 Years in 2021," based on data from CDC PLACES, accessed September 29, 2023 (mental health by zip code), <u>http://www.policymap.com</u>.

43 Jackson Beck, Melissa Reuland, and Leah Pope, "Behavioral Health Crisis Alternatives: Shifting from Police to Community Responses," Vera Institute of Justice, November 2020, https://www. vera.org/behavioral-health-crisis-alternatives; and S. Rebecca Neusteter et al., The 911 Call Processing System: A Review of the Literature as it Relates to Policing, Vera Institute of Justice, 2019, 33, https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/911-call-processingsystem-review-of-policing-literature.pdf. The referral line for nonemergency services for most of New York State is 211, whereas 311 is used in New York City. New York State Office of Children and Family Services, "211 Service in New York State," March 2022, https:// ocfs.ny.gov/directories/211.php; Amy C. Watson, Michael T. Compton, and Leah G. Pope, Crisis Response Services for People with Mental Illnesses or Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities: A Review of the Literature on Police-Based and Other First Response Models, Vera Institute of Justice, 2019, https://www.vera.org/ downloads/publications/crisis-response-services-for-people-withmental-illnesses-or-intellectual-and-developmental-disabilities.pdf; and Ram Subramanian and Leily Arzy, "Rethinking How Law Enforcement Is Deployed," Brennan Center for Justice, November 17, 2022, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/ rethinking-how-law-enforcement-deployed.

**44** Brennan Center research meetings with New York City officials, 2023; Brennan Center research interviews with community experts in East Harlem, Brooklyn, and the South Bronx, 2022–23.

**45** Jumaane D. Williams, *Improving New York City's Responses to Individuals in Mental Health Crisis: 2022 Update*, New York City Office of the Public Advocate, 2022, 7–8, <u>https://advocate.nyc.gov/reports/improving-new-york-citys-responses-mental-health-crisis-2022</u>; and Coalition for the Homeless, *State of the Homeless 2023*, June 2023, 1, 9, <u>https://www.coalitionforthehomeless.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/StateoftheHomeless2023.pdf</u>.

**46** E. Fuller Torrey, *Out of the Shadows: Confronting America's Mental Illness Crisis* (New York: John Wiley & Sons, 1998); and Shayla Love, "Police Are the First to Respond to Mental Health Crises. They Shouldn't Be," *VICE News*, June 23, 2020, <u>https://www.vice.com/en/article/3azkeb/police-are-the-first-to-respond-to-mental-health-crises-they-shouldnt-be</u>.

**47** Treatment Advocacy Center, *Road Runners: The Role and Impact* of *Law Enforcement in Transporting Individuals with Severe Mental Illness — A National Survey*, May 2019, 9, <u>https://www.treatmentadvocacy</u> <u>center.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/01/Road-Runners.pdf</u>.

**48** Fountain House, "Rebuilding the Mental Health Crisis Response System in New York City," accessed September 25, 2023, <u>https://</u> <u>www.fountainhouse.org/reports/rebuilding-mental-health-crisisresponse-nyc</u>. New York City defines a behavioral health crisis as "a non-life-threatening situation in which a person experiences an intense behavioral, emotional, or psychiatric response that may be triggered by a precipitating event. The person may be at risk of harm to themself or others, disoriented or out of touch with reality, functionally compromised, or otherwise agitated and unable to be calmed; and if this crisis is left untreated it could result in an emergency." In comparison, an emergency is defined as "a situation that requires an immediate in-person response from first responders. If someone is at immediate risk of hurting themself or someone else or is in imminent danger because of a health condition or other situation, call 911 immediately." See New York City Mayor's Office of Community Mental Health, "Re-imagining New York City's Mental Health Emergency Response," accessed September 15, 2023, <u>https://</u> <u>mentalhealth.cityofnewyork.us/b-heard</u>.

**49** Fountain House, "Rebuilding the Mental Health Crisis Response System"; and New York City Mayor's Office of Community Mental Health, "Mayor Adams Announces City Expansion of Mental Health Helpline NYC Well, Strengthening Foundation for Federal 988 Crisis Line," press release, July 18, 2022, https://mentalhealth.

cityofnewyork.us/news/announcements/mayor-adams-announcescity-expansion-of-mental-health-helpline-nyc-well-strengtheningfoundation-for-federal-988-crisis-line.

**50** Williams, *Improving New York City's Responses*, 6–8; and New York City Department of Investigation, "DOI's Office of the Inspector General for the New York City Police Department Releases a Report and Analyses on the NYPD's Crisis Intervention Team Initiative," press release, January 19, 2017, 1, <u>https://www.nyc.gov/assets/doi/</u>reports/pdf/2017/2017-01-19-OIGNYPDCIT-Report.pdf.

**51** NYC Mayor's Office of Community Mental Health, "Our Partnership with the NYPD," accessed September 25, 2023, <u>https://mentalhealth.cityofnewyork.us/partnership-with-the-nypd</u>.

**52** Mark Peters and Philip Eure, *Putting Training into Practice: A Review of NYPD's Approach to Handling Interactions with People in Mental Crisis*, New York City Department of Investigation, 2017, 2, <a href="https://www.nyc.gov/assets/oignypd/downloads/pdf/Reports/CIT\_Report\_01192017.pdf">https://www.nyc.gov/assets/oignypd/downloads/pdf/Reports/CIT\_Report\_01192017.pdf</a>.

**53** Williams, *Improving New York City's Responses*, 6–8; and New York City Department of Investigation, "DOI's Office of the Inspector General."

**54** Bureau of Justice Assistance, U.S. Department of Justice, "New York City Police Department FY22 Connect and Protect – Law Enforcement Behavioral Health Response Program," September 30, 2022, <u>https://bja.ojp.gov/funding/awards/15pbja-22-gg-03009-</u> ment.

**55** International Association of the Chiefs of Police and Center for Police Research and Policy, *Assessing the Impact of Co-responder Team Programs: A Review of Research*, University of Cincinnati, 2021, ii–iii, v, <u>https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/IDD/Review%20</u> of%20Co-Responder%20Team%20Evaluations.pdf.

**56** New York City Mayor's Office of Community Mental Health, "Co-response Teams," November 10, 2019, <u>https://mentalhealth.</u> <u>cityofnewyork.us/program/co-response-teams</u>.

57 Beck, Reuland, and Pope, Behavioral Health Crisis Alternatives.

**58** Subramanian and Arzy, "Rethinking How Law Enforcement Is Deployed"; White Bird Clinic, "Crisis Assistance Helping Out on the Streets (CAHOOTS): Media Guide 2020," 2020, <u>https://whitebirdclinic.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/CAHOOTS-</u>

Media.pdf; and Sarah Gillespie, Mari McGilton, and Amy Rogin, "Understanding Denver's STAR Program: Alternative Crisis Response in Denver," Urban Institute, 2023, <u>https://www.urban.org/sites/</u> <u>default/files/2023-08/Understanding%20Denver's%20STAR%20</u> <u>Program.pdf</u>.

**59** See New York City Mayor's Office of Community Mental Health, "Re-imagining New York City's Mental Health Emergency Response."

**60** Areas with the highest volume of mental health calls were selected as priority neighborhoods. They include Harlem, Washington Heights, Inwood, East New York, Brownsville, Crown Heights, the South Bronx, and parts of Queens. See New York City Mayor's Office of Community Mental Health, "Re-imagining New York City's Mental Health Emergency Response."

**61** New York City Mayor's Office of Community Mental Health, *B-HEARD: Transforming NYC's Response to Mental Health Emergencies, Fiscal 2022*, 2022, <u>https://mentalhealth.cityofnewyork.us/</u> <u>wp-content/uploads/2022/10/FINAL-DATA-BRIEF-B-HEARD-FY22-</u> <u>TOTAL.pdf</u>; and Williams, *Improving New York City's Responses*, 7–8. **62** NYC Well, "Mobile Crisis Teams: About Mobile Crisis Team (MCT)," New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene, accessed September 15, 2023, <u>https://nycwell.cityofnewyork.us/en/crisis-services/mobile-crisis-teams</u>.

63 Williams, Improving New York City's Responses, 5–6.

64 Williams, Improving New York City's Responses, 5–6.

**65** Jennie M. Simpson et al., *Principles of Community-Based* Behavioral Health Services for Justice-Involved Individuals: A Research-Based Guide, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Office of Policy, Planning, and Innovation, 2019, 7, 13, 19–27, <u>https://store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/sma19-5097.pdf</u>.

**66** Eligible neighborhoods include Central and West Harlem; Washington Heights and Inwood; the Lower East Side and Chinatown; and Chelsea, Hell's Kitchen, and Midtown West. See Chelsia Rose Marcius, "D.A. to Fund Mental Health Care for People Arrested in Manhattan," *New York Times*, December 14, 2022, <u>https://www. nytimes.com/2022/12/14/nyregion/nyc-crime-mental-healthhousing.html.</u>

**67** Access NYC, "Homeless Shelters and Services: Homeless Intake Shelters and Drop-in Centers," New York City Department of Homeless Services, last updated December 19, 2023, <u>https://access. nyc.gov/programs/homeless-intake-shelters-and-drop-in-centers-</u> <u>dics</u>.

**68** Center for Justice Innovation, "Community First: A Unique Approach to Street Outreach," accessed September 21, 2023, https://www.innovatingjustice.org/community-first.

**69** Brennan Center research meetings, Midtown Community Court and Times Square Alliance, 2023.

70 Center for Justice Innovation, "Community First."

**71** New York City Mayor's Office of Community Mental Health, "Support and Connection Centers (formerly Diversion Centers)," accessed September 15, 2023, <u>https://mentalhealth.cityofnewyork.</u> us/program/support-and-connection-centers.

72 The East Harlem SCC stresses harm reduction, an empirically supported approach grounded in autonomy and compassion, "meeting people where they are" to build trust and support people's choices regarding their own care and well-being. Staff cited harm reduction as a significant factor in people's motivation in their recovery and a reason why so many people returned to the SCC. East Harlem Support and Connect Center interviews; and notes on file with Brennan Center. See also Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Harm Reduction," last updated April 24, 2023, https://www.samhsa.gov/find-help/harm-reduction.

**73** New York City Mayor's Office of Community Mental Health, "Support and Connection Centers."

74 See Fountain House, "What Is a Clubhouse?," accessed September 15, 2023, https://www.fountainhouse.org/about/ clubhouse-model; Fountain House, "An Introduction to Social Practice," accessed September 15, 2023, https://www.fountainhouse. org/about/social-practice; NYC Health, "New York City to Reach More New Yorkers with Serious Mental Illness with Community Mental Health Support," New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene, October 2, 2023, https://www.nyc.gov/site/doh/ about/press/pr2023/nyc-to-reach-more-new-yorkers-with-seriousmental-illness.page; and M. Usman and Joshua Seidman, *Beyond Treatment: How Clubhouses for People Living with Serious Mental Illness Transform Lives and Save Money*, Fountain House, 2024, 4–6, https://www.fountainhouse.org/reports/beyond-treatment.

**75** Josephine Masso et al., "The Clubhouse Model: An Outcome Study on Attendance, Work Attainment and Status, and Hospitalization Recidivism," *Work: Journal of Prevention, Assessment* & *Rehabilitation* 17, no. 1 (2001): 23–30, <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.</u> <u>nih.gov/12441619</u>; and Jay Johnson and Scott Hickey, "Arrests and Incarcerations After Psychosocial Program Involvement: Clubhouse vs. Jailhouse," *Psychiatric Rehabilitation Journal* 23, no.1 (1999): 66–69, <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/h0095192</u>.

76 New York City Office of the Mayor, "Mayor Adams Releases Executive Budget for Fiscal Year 2024, Largest Executive Budget in City History," press release, April 26, 2023, <u>https://www.nyc.gov/</u> office-of-the-mayor/news/292-23/mayor-adams-releasesexecutive-budget-fiscal-year-2024-largest-executive-budget-cityhistory; and NYC Health, "New York City to Reach More New Yorkers."

77 Fountain House, "Building a Beacon of Hope: New York State Allocates \$9 Million for Construction of New Fountain House Bronx Clubhouse," press release, June 21, 2023, <u>https://www.</u> fountainhouse.org/news/new-york-state-senate-allocates-9-millionfor-new-fountain-house-bronx-clubhouse.

**78** Aidala et al., *Frequent Users Service Enhancement 'FUSE' Initiative*, 1; Lucius Couloute and Daniel Kopf, "Out of Prison and Out of Work: Unemployment Among Formerly Incarcerated People," Prison Policy Initiative, July 2018, <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/</u> <u>reports/outofwork.html</u>; and Lucius Couloute, "Nowhere to Go: Homelessness Among Formerly Incarcerated People," Prison Policy Initiative, August 2018, <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/</u> housing.html.

79 Couloute, "Nowhere to Go."

**80** Couloute, "Nowhere to Go"; Leah Pope, "Racial Disparities in Mental Health and Criminal Justice," Vera Institute of Justice, July 25, 2019, <u>https://www.vera.org/news/racial-disparities-in-mentalhealth-and-criminal-justice</u>; and Betsy Pearl and Maritza Perez, "Ending the War on Drugs," Center for American Progress, June 27, 2018, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ending-war-drugs.

**81** Madeline Bailey, Erica Crew, and Madz Reeve, *No Access to Justice: Breaking the Cycle of Homelessness and Jail*, Vera Institute of Justice, August 2020, <u>https://www.vera.org/downloads/</u>publications/no-access-to-justice.pdf.

**82** Tristia Bauman et al., *No Safe Place: The Criminalization of Homelessness in U.S. Cities*, National Law Center on Homelessness and Poverty, 2014, 16–29, <u>https://homelesslaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/No\_Safe\_Place.pdf</u>.

**83** These point-in-time estimates are understood to be undercounts of the overall homeless population, especially of individuals living on the street. See Coalition for the Homeless, *State* of the Homeless 2023, 1, 9; and Coalition for the Homeless, *New York City Homelessness: The Basic Facts*, updated July 2023, <u>https://www. coalitionforthehomeless.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/08/</u> <u>NYC-Homelessness-Fact-Sheet-6-2023\_citations.pdf</u>. See also Jeanmarie Evelly, "NYC's Homeless Shelter Population Ballooned in 2022. How Will Leaders Address the Crisis This Year?," *City Limits*, January 17, 2023, <u>https://citylimits.org/2023/01/17/nycs-homeless-</u> shelter-population-ballooned-in-2022-how-will-leaders-address-thecrisis-this-year.

**84** Brennan Center research interviews with former NYPD; Manhattan District Attorney's Office; and Harlem, Brooklyn, and Bronx community experts, 2022–23.

**85** Corporation for Supportive Housing, Advancing Supportive Housing Solutions to Reduce Homelessness for People Impacted by the Criminal Legal System: A Report for New York City Leaders, 2022, 4, https://www.csh.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/Reduce-Homelessness-for-People-Impacted-by-the-Criminal-Legal-System. pdf.

**86** Supportive Housing Network of New York (SHNNY), "Why Supportive Housing?," accessed July 18, 2023, <u>https://shnny.org/supportive-housing/why-supportive-housing</u>; and SHNNY, "What Is Supportive Housing?," accessed July 18, 2023, <u>https://shnny.org/supportive-housing/what-is-supportive-housing</u>.

**87** Aidala et al., Frequent Users Service Enhancement 'FUSE' Initiative, iv–vi; and Mary Cunningham et al., Breaking the Homelessness–Jail Cycle with Housing First: Results from the Denver Supportive Housing Social Impact Bond Initiative, Urban Institute, 2021, v–vii, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/ publication/104501/breaking-the-homelessness-jail-cycle-withhousing-first\_1.pdf.

**88** Corporation for Supportive Housing, *Advancing Supportive Housing Solutions*, 1, 3, 5. See also Corporation for Supportive Housing, *Supportive Housing Need*, May 2019, 2, <u>https://cshorg.</u> <u>wpengine.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/TOTAL\_web.pdf</u>; and National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, *Permanent Supportive Housing: Evaluating the Evidence for Improving Health Outcomes Among People Experiencing Chronic Homelessness* (Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2018), 122–24, <u>https://doi.org/10.17226/25133</u>.

**89** Corporation for Supportive Housing, *Advancing Supportive* Housing Solutions, 2–3, 6–9, 20–21.

90 For JISH, see Fortune Society, "Mayor's Office of Criminal Justice, Department of Health Announce Successful Rollout of 'Justice-Involved Supportive Housing' Program Stabilizing Individuals Who Frequently Cycle Through Jail and Shelter," press release, March 15, 2017, https://fortunesociety.org/media\_center/mayors-office-ofcriminal-justice-department-of-health-announce-successful-rolloutof-justice-involved-supportive-housing-program-stabilizingindividuals-who-frequently-cyc; and Supportive Housing Network of NY, "Justice Involved Supportive Housing (JISH) RFP," accessed September 25, 2023, https://shnny.org/fundingguide/justiceinvolved-supportive-housing-jish-rfp. For Just Home, see NYC Housing Preservation and Development, "NYC Health + Hospitals, Department of Housing Preservation and Development Announce New Housing for Formerly Incarcerated People Needing Ongoing Specialty Care," press release, August 19, 2022, https://www.nyc.gov/site/hpd/news/036-22/nyc-health-hospitals-department-housing-preservationdevelopment-new-housing-for.

**91** Office of Policy Development and Research, "Housing First: A Review of the Evidence," *Evidence Matters*, Spring/Summer 2023, <u>https://www.huduser.gov/portal/periodicals/em/spring-</u> <u>summer-23/highlight2.html</u>; New York City Comptroller, "Housing First: A Proven Approach to Dramatically Reduce Street Homelessness," June 28, 2023, <u>https://comptroller.nyc.gov/reports/ housing-first</u>; United States Interagency Council on Homelessness, *All In: The Federal Strategic Plan to Prevent and End Homelessness*, December 19, 2022, 42, 45, <u>https://www.usich.gov/sites/default/</u> <u>files/document/All\_In.pdf</u>; and Office of Policy Development and Research, "Housing First Works," *Evidence Matters*, Spring/Summer 2023, <u>https://www.huduser.gov/portal/periodicals/em/spring-</u> <u>summer-23/highlight2.html</u>.

**92** New York City Office of the Mayor, "Mayor Adams Takes Major Steps to Help New Yorkers Access High-Quality Housing More Quickly, Move from Streets to Permanent Homes," press release, November 14, 2022, <u>https://www.nyc.gov/office-of-the-mayor/</u> <u>news/835-22/mayor-adams-takes-major-steps-help-new-yorkersaccess-high-quality-housing-more-quickly-move;</u> and New York City Comptroller, "Housing First: A Proven Approach."

**93** John Jay College Research Advisory Group on Preventing and *Reducing Community Violence, Reducing Violence Without Police: A Review of Research Evidence*, John Jay College of Criminal Justice Research and Evaluation Center, 2020, iii, 1–12, <u>https://johnjayrec.nyc/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/AV20201109\_rev.pdf</u>; and Jessica Allen et al., *Social Determinants of Mental Health*, World Health Organization and Calouste Gulbenkian Foundation, 2014, 17–19, <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/112828/9</u> 789241506809\_eng.pdf.

**94** Jahdziah St. Julien, "Community-Based Violence Interruption Programs Can Reduce Gun Violence," Center for American Progress, July 14, 2022, <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/</u> <u>community-based-violence-interruption-programs-can-reduce-gun-</u><u>violence</u>. **95** See also Jumaane D. Williams, *Reimagining Gun Violence Prevention and Public Safety for New York City*, 2022, 6–7,<u>https://</u>advocate.nyc.gov/reports/reimagining-gun-violence-preventionand-public-safety-new-york-city.

**96** Karen Layne and John Moran, *Perfect Partners: Co-production and Crime Prevention*, U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice, January 31, 1989, 1–29, <u>https://www.oip.gov/pdffiles1/</u><u>Digitization/140663NCJRS.pdf</u>; and Nazish Dholakia and Daniela Gilbert, *Community Violence Intervention Programs, Explained*, Vera Institute of Justice, September 2021, <u>https://www.vera.org/</u><u>inline-downloads/community-violence-intervention-programs-explained-report.pdf</u>.

**97** Center for Policing Equity, "COMPSTAT for Justice (C4J)," accessed September 21, 2023, <u>https://policingequity.org/what-</u> <u>we-do/compstat-for-justice</u>; and Newark Public Safety Collaborative, "About," accessed September 21, 2023, <u>https://newarkcollaborative.</u> org. The Newark Public Safety Collaborative stresses the importance of "data-driven and evidence-based" public safety strategies, along with "an equally robust framework for collaborative problem-solving and community engagement."

**98** Williams, *Reimagining Gun Violence Prevention*, 20–23; Renita Francois and Jessica Mofield, "Rethinking Rigidity: How Government Can Be a Better Partner in Promoting Neighborhood Safety," *Vital City*, March 2, 2022, <u>https://www.vitalcitynyc.org/articles/rethinking-rigidity</u>; and Eric Gonzalez and Cyrus Smith, "Shifting Power to the Community," *Vital City*, March 2, 2022, <u>https://www.vitalcitynyc.org/articles/shifting-power-to-the-community-an-experiment-in-brownsville</u>. See also New York City Council, "Participatory Budgeting," accessed September 20, 2023, <u>https://council.nyc.gov/pb</u>.

**99** New York City Mayor's Office of Criminal Justice, "Office to Prevent Gun Violence," accessed September 14, 2023, <u>https://</u> <u>criminaljustice.cityofnewyork.us/programs/office-to-prevent-gun-</u> <u>violence</u>; New York City Office of Neighborhood Safety, "Office to Prevent Gun Violence," accessed September 19, 2023, <u>https://</u> <u>neighborhoodsafety.cityofnewyork.us/office-to-prevent-gun-</u> <u>violence</u>; and Williams, *Reimagining Gun Violence Prevention*, 6–7.

**100** New York City Office to Prevent Gun Violence, "Interventions," accessed September 21, 2023, <u>https://www.nyc.gov/site/peacenyc/interventions/crisis-management.page</u>; Cure Violence Global, "The Cure Violence Approach," accessed September 25, 2023, <u>https://cvg.org/what-we-do</u>; Cure Violence Global, "Cure Violence Global History," accessed September 23, 2023, <u>https://cvg.org/about/#history</u>; and NYC 311, "Cure Violence Program," accessed September 23, 2023, <u>https://portal.311.nyc.gov/article/?kanumber=KA-03328</u>.

**101** Sheyla A. Delgado et al., *The Effects of Cure Violence in the South Bronx and East New York, Brooklyn*, John Jay College of Criminal Justice, October 2017, <u>https://academicworks.cuny.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1436&context=jj\_pubs</u>.

**102** Delgado et al., Effects of Cure Violence, 10–11.

**103** Delgado et al., *Effects of Cure Violence*, 1–3; and Josiah Bates, "The Complex Dynamic Between 'Violence Interrupters' and Police," *Time*, October 15, 2021, <u>https://time.com/6103367/violence-interrupters-gun-violence-brooklyn</u>.

**104** Brennan Center research focus group, March 29, 2023. See also Center for Justice Innovation, "Save Our Streets (S.O.S.)," accessed September 14, 2023, <u>https://www.innovatingjustice.org/programs/save-our-streets-sos</u>.

**105** Jeffrey Jensen Arnett, *Emerging Adulthood: The Winding Road from the Late Teens Through the Twenties*, second ed. (New York: Oxford University Press, 2015), vii–ix.

**106** The Brooklyn-based Project for Public Spaces (PPS) refers to this as *placemaking* — that is, offering "techniques for a new approach to crime prevention which goes beyond environmental

modifications and traditional surveillance and policing techniques. Placemaking builds safer cities through holistic improvements that generate strong local economies and vibrant public spaces." Megan Maclver, "Safer Communities Through Placemaking: PPS Visits Johannesburg," Project for Public Spaces, September 29, 2010, <u>https://www.pps.org/article/safer-</u> communities-thru-pmaking-joberg#:~:text=Placemaking%20 offers%20techniques%20for%20a,economies%20and%20 vibrant%20public%20spaces.

107 Charles C. Branas et al., "Citywide Cluster Randomized Trial to Restore Blighted Vacant Land and Its Effects on Violence, Crime, and Fear," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 115, no. 12 (2018): 2946-51, https://www.pnas.org/doi/full/10.1073. pnas.1718503115; Daniel T. O'Brien, Chelsea Farrell, and Brandon C. Welsh, "Broken (Windows) Theory: A Meta-Analysis of the Evidence for the Pathways from Neighborhood Disorder to Resident Health Outcomes and Behaviors," Social Science and Medicine 228 (May 2019): 272-92, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/ abs/pii/S027795361830649X; Eugenia C. South et al., "Effect of Greening Vacant Land on Mental Health of Community-Dwelling Adults: A Cluster Randomized Trial," JAMA Network Open 1, no. 3 (2018): e180298, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/ jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2688343; Katie Delach and Michele W. Berger, "Greening Vacant Lots Reduces Depression in City Dwellers," Penn Today, July 23, 2018, https://penntoday.upenn. edu/news/greening-vacant-lots-reduces-depression-city-dwellers; and Mardelle Shepley et al., "The Impact of Green Space on Violent

Crime in Urban Environments: An Evidence Synthesis," International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 16, no. 24 (2019): 5119, <u>https://www.mdpi.com/1660-</u> 4601/16/24/5119.

**108** New York City Mayor's Office of Criminal Justice, "The Mayor's Action Plan for Neighborhood Safety," 2018, <u>https://criminaljustice.cityofnewyork.us/programs/map</u>.

**109** Mayor's Action Plan for Neighborhood Safety, "Youth Development," accessed September 20, 2023, <u>https://map.</u> <u>cityofnewyork.us/youth-development</u>; and Mayor's Action Plan for Neighborhood Safety, "Brownsville Youth Leadership Council," accessed September 21, 2023, <u>https://map.cityofnewyork.us/</u> program/brownsville-youth-leadership-council.

**110** Mayor's Action Plan for Neighborhood Safety, "NeighborhoodStat," accessed September 21, 2023, <u>https://map.</u> <u>cityofnewyork.us/neighborhood-stat</u>.

**111** Michael J. Feeney, "East Harlem Residents Decide How to Allocate More than \$1.9 Million in City Capital Funds," *New York Daily News*, April 9, 2013, <u>https://www.nydailynews.com/2013/04/09/</u> <u>east-harlem-residents-decide-how-to-allocate-more-than-19-millionin-city-capital-funds.</u>

**112** Sheyla Delgado et al., *MAP Evaluation Update*, John Jay College of Criminal Justice Research and Evaluation Center, June 2020, 5, <a href="https://johnjayrec.nyc/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/MAP\_EvalUpdate5.pdf">https://johnjayrec.nyc/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/MAP\_EvalUpdate5.pdf</a>.

#### ABOUT THE AUTHORS

► Josephine Wonsun Hahn is a senior research fellow in the Brennan Center's Justice Program and a social epidemiologist. She leads and implements rigorous mixed methods research and racial equity approaches in the criminal justice system. Previously, Hahn was the research director of racial equity and fairness at the New York City Mayor's Office of Criminal Justice, and she led numerous studies and reports at the Center for Justice Innovation and the Vera Institute of Justice. Hahn is also a longtime educator who holds a bachelor's degree from Princeton University, a master's degree in public health from the University of Medicine and Dentistry of New Jersey in Newark, and a doctorate in public health from the Harvard School of Public Health.

▶ Ram Subramanian is managing director of the Brennan Center's Justice Program, where he shapes programmatic work, including data-driven reports and analyses of racial and economic disparities in the criminal justice system. Previously, Subramanian worked at the Vera Institute of Justice, where he focused on sentencing laws, community corrections, prison conditions, and international comparative penal law. Subramanian has also worked as a researcher and human rights advocate in Zimbabwe and South Africa. He holds a bachelor's degree from Wesleyan University, a master's degree from Columbia University's School of International and Public Affairs, and a law degree from the University of Melbourne Law School.

▶ Tiffany Sanabia is a program associate in the Brennan Center's Justice Program, where she conducts research and policy analyses to support program projects that highlight criminal justice reform. Prior to joining the Brennan Center, Sanabia was a Special Victims Bureau paralegal at the Manhattan District Attorney's Office. Sanabia holds a bachelor's degree in integrative studies from Ithaca College, where she conducted research and developed policy proposals on reentry initiatives.

#### ABOUT THE BRENNAN CENTER FOR JUSTICE

The Brennan Center for Justice at NYU School of Law is a nonpartisan law and policy institute that works to reform and revitalize — and when necessary defend — our country's systems of democracy and justice. The Brennan Center is dedicated to protecting the rule of law and the values of constitutional democracy. We focus on voting rights, campaign finance reform, ending mass incarceration, and preserving our liberties while also maintaining our national security. Part think tank, part advocacy group, part cuttingedge communications hub, we start with rigorous research. We craft innovative policies. And we fight for them — in Congress and the states, in the courts, and in the court of public opinion.

#### ABOUT THE BRENNAN CENTER'S JUSTICE PROGRAM

The Brennan Center's Justice Program seeks to secure our nation's promise of equal justice for all by creating a rational, effective, and fair justice system. Its priority focus is to reduce mass incarceration. The program melds law, policy, and economics to produce new empirical analyses and innovative policy solutions to advance this critical goal.

#### STAY CONNECTED

Visit our website at **brennancenter.org**.

© 2024. This paper is covered by the <u>Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs</u> license. It may be reproduced in its entirety as long as the Brennan Center for Justice at NYU School of Law is credited, a link to the Brennan Center's website is provided, and no charge is imposed. The paper may not be reproduced in part or in altered form, or if a fee is charged, without the Brennan Center's permission. Please let the Brennan Center know if you reprint.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Michael Rempel, Krystal Rodriguez, Olive Lu, Joanna Weill, and the John Jay Data Collaborative for Justice for reviewing a draft and providing thoughtful feedback. We also extend a heartfelt thank you to all the study participants whose meaningful collaboration, insightful responses, and feedback were instrumental to the study's analysis and recommendations. The following members of the Law Enforcement Leaders to Reduce Crime and Incarceration group — Ronal W. Serpas, Tracie Keesee, and Milwaukee District Attorney John Chisholm — deserve special thanks for their informative law enforcement perspective and feedback on the data trends and recommended solutions.

A heartfelt thank you to Brianna Seid and Jules Verdone for their critical contributions to initial drafts. We thank Jinmook Kang and Lauren-Brooke Eisen for their multiple reviews of the report, John Kowal and Benjamin Nyblade for their in-depth feedback, and Michael Waldman for his support of this research. We are also grateful to former Justice team members: Noah Kim for his significant work over the years, including conducting stakeholder engagement, fieldwork, and analysis, along with some of the foundational research for this report, and Anya Satyawadi and Alia Nahra for their critical research support and contributions. Thank you also to current and former Brennan Center interns — Alex Taylor, Angie Rendon, Hayden Henderson, Maya Gregory, Isabella Saenz, Nicholas Brown, Sonya Akhtar, and Sohini Bhattacharjee — for their wonderful research support in drafting a variety of literature reviews.

We are deeply grateful to the Brennan Center Communications team — Marcelo Agudo, Zachary Laub, Derek Rosenfield, Alden Wallace, Janet Romero-Bahari, Anna Christian, Jessica Lam, Gabriella Sanchez, Justin Charles, Brian Palmer, Pinky Weitzman, Alexandra Ringe, Susan Augenbraun, Terrence Francois, Evan Stepper, and Sabrina Alli — for their thoughtful reviews, communications and design expertise, and collaboration to ensure the report's successful design and launch. Thank you also to Maris Mapolski for reviewing and fact-checking the report.

This independent research study is Institutional Review Board– exempt. The opinions expressed are those of the authors or with express consent of de-identified stakeholders cited. The overall report does not necessarily reflect the views of our supporters or cited stakeholders and their organizations.



Brennan Center for Justice at New York University School of Law 120 Broadway // 17th Floor // New York, NY 10271 brennancenter.org